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Introduction
An item for City Council's consideration is a resolution which delegates to the Industrial
Development Board the authority to negotiate and accept payments in lieu of tax beyond the
guidance provided in the current PILOT authorization guidelines.  The delegation will be used
to facilitate a development project proposed by Oak Ridge Mainstreet Project near Illinois and
Tulane Avenues. The project involves the construction of two apartment buildings and
approximately 19,100 square feet of retail space among other improvements.
 
Funding
The project under consideration is located in the Tax Increment Financing (TIF) district
established for the Oak Ridge Main Street Project. The proposed PILOT will affect financial
projections and will therefore potentially affect the TIF lenders. For that reason, the developer
will be required to demonstrate approval of the agreement by the TIF lenders.
 
Background
In December of 2016, the City of Oak Ridge facilitated the purchase of 19.34 acres of land
located at the former site of the American Museum of Science and Energy by TN Oak Ridge
Illinois, LLC. TN Oak Ridge Illinois then sold approximately 11.36 acres of the property,
designated as Lot 2, to Main Street Capital Partners for apartment complex construction. Lot
1, consisting of the remaining 7.98 acres was initially retained but has been further subdivided
to facilitate a retail establishment.
 
As discussed in the companion Council Item, the City was approached by Main Street Capital
Partners who wish to purchase the remainder of Lot 1 and develop the property as a mix of
retail and apartments. Such development will require changes to the land transfer agreement,
Planned Unit Development and other items.
 
The City Manager, after evaluating the proposed project, supports a PILOT agreement for the
project which is outside of the guidelines established in the 2021 PILOT Reauthorization
adopted by resolution 12-105-2020.
 
The recommended PILOT agreement calls for a twenty year property tax abatement with a
Payment in Lieu of Taxes payment of $65,100 per year for 15 years. At year 16, the payment
increases to $80,000 per year until year 20. This is calculated to be a 65% property tax
abatement.
 



The reasonableness of the PILOT was evaluated under three different criteria.
 
First, on a per unit basis, the present value of the PILOT is nearly identical to that offered in
February of 2019 for the apartments on Lot 2. This confirms the reasonableness of the PILOT
given the specific location, product and other factors. Second, the tax burden on the new
apartments will compare favorably to that at competitive locations. This provides
encouragement for the developer to build a needed housing product in Oak Ridge as opposed
to investing limited resources elsewhere. Third and finally, it is anticipated that the PILOT
payment, in combination with the expected revenue from other development on Lot 1 will meet
the requirement for $140,000 minimum tax payments per year beginning in 2023 as discussed
elsewhere. Therefore, with the exception of the one -year delay, the original land transfer
agreement intent will be recognized from a property tax perspective.
 
The Industrial Development Board (IDB) met on November 1, 2021, to consider the proposed
PILOT agreement and voted to support it. The purpose of the attached resolution is to
authorize the IDB to complete the PILOT process as described. No incentive is anticipated for
other aspects of the proposed plan, such as the retail or mixed-use components.
 
The City Council should note that because of its particular nature, this PILOT is reserved
ONLY for this specific project and should not set expectations that future projects will be
proposed under the same or similar terms.
 
Recommendation
We recommend approval of the attached resolution. 
 
Attachments:
Resolution - Oak Ridge Mainstreet Capital - PILOT Delegation Resolution.DOCX
 

https://legistarweb-production.s3.amazonaws.com/uploads/attachment/pdf/1129443/Resolution_-_Oak_Ridge_Mainstreet_Capital_-_PILOT_Delegation_Resolution.pdf

